RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

February 26, 2013

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:


DEIRDRE BURNS







PAUL SLAYTON  

MARK FLEISCHHAUER







DIANE KANTROS







LISA ROSENTHAL







DIANE LYONS 

MEMBERS ABSENT:


KAREN HATTER 

OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, ED DAVENPORT, JOHN KEMNITZER, BRETT KING, VINCENT NUGENT, MEMBERS OF THE AV CLUB, NANCY EBEL, BILL KEMBLE, MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the Board Meeting to Order at 6:34 pm in the District Office Conference Room with herself, Mr. Fleischhauer, Dr. Kantaros, Ms. Rosenthal, Mr. Slayton, Ms. Lyons, and Mr. Phelan in attendance. Also in attendance were Dr. Davenport, Mr. Kemnitzer and Mr. King.

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Fleischhauer, Slayton, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of individual teachers.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Fleischhauer, Slayton, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 

Board members and building administrators discussed non-tenured members of the teaching staff who are in the first or second years of their probationary appointments.                                                                                                                                          

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted at 7:26 pm to return to Regular Session in the Middle School/High School Library.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
President Burns reconvened the Board Meeting in Regular Session in the Middle School/High School Library at 7:34 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the February 12, 2013 Regular Meeting*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
2.2 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the February 19, 2013 Special Meeting*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
3.0 Public Comment

None
4.0  
Reports and Discussion


4.1 
RHS AV Club Report and Proposal
Mr. Nugent introduced the members of the AV Club and described their activities, which include a monthly video newsletter focusing on various school clubs during the year, and also working on the Spring Musical. The students have expressed interest in helping to expand the community’s access to the Board meeting videos by arranging to post the videos on You Tube. Mr. Nugent introduced two of the students who addressed the Board to provide a more in-depth presentation of their proposal.
The students explained that the process would involve uploading the video to You Tube and would employ a link residing on the school website. Access to the video would provide greater community access to Board meetings, and they stated that posting to You Tube is safe and secure. The posting can take place the next day and would offer the ability to archive videos with no limit. Chapter markers can be inserted to made searching for specific content easier.  PANDA does not offer this feature. Further, viewers would not be tied to PANDA’s schedule but could view the videos on demand.
A brief discussion followed the students’ presentation, with several Board members commenting favorably on the students’ initiative in bringing the proposal to the Board and on the benefit of expanding communication between the Board and the community. The idea was raised of having a camera operator to vary the camera position and focus, as is done at Town meetings. However the late hours of Board meetings preclude student service as camera operators. The question of the legality of posting the meetings to You Tube was raised and will be researched by the Communications Committee. In terms of posting during summer hours, Mr. Nugent has been coming to the High School during the summer to prepare the Board meeting videos for PANDA and he feels confident that students would be able to accomplish the posting to You Tube over the summer break, given the availability of the material.
President Burns thanked the students for bringing the proposal forward and commended their initiative. The Board will take the proposal under advisement.
4.2 
Principal’s Reports

CLS:  Mr. King reported that the current Common Language for All program is focusing on honesty. For next week, the focus will be on integrity. The Folk Heritage Festival was held and featured a variety of dances. Approximately 25 students have been registered for Kindergarten, which tracks pretty much with previous years at this juncture. CLS will be setting up next week for the Scholastic Book Fair. The summer program for ELL students offered last year by Young Rhinebeck will likely expand to include AIS students. Engineers Week will be held soon, with assistance from IBM employees. CLS is currently administering math assessments which will be incorporated into the APPR process as the District moves toward more data-driven instruction. CLS is looking forward to the Music in Our Schools concerts and the Science Fair supported by the Rhinebeck Science Foundation.
A brief discussion followed about the schedule for the math assessments in the future and the “wish list” item relating to the STEM teacher.

BMS: Mr. Kemnitzer reported that the Top Chef competition was held February 4. The highlight was the entry of a wood-fired pizza prepared by a student who constructed a mud oven in his backyard. The Waste Watchers program focused this year on the products discarded in schools. Third Grade students collected data that was then analyzed by 8th Graders, who then presented their findings to the 3rd Grade students. The students are developing ideas for ways to reduce waste. The PTSO Book Fair yielded more than 1,000 books. MAP test administration is in progress in English and Math, data from which will support diagnostic and prescriptive uses. Quiz Bowl held its first match with 20 students participating. Bard students visited yesterday to make a presentation on global human rights efforts. The keynote address at the upcoming Career Days will be the Honorable William Sanchez.
RHS: Dr. Davenport reported that the recent Spirit Week and Pep Rally were fun. The students were enthusiastic, and no disruptions were experienced. He commended the student council for their efforts in making the Pep Rally a success. The National Honor Society sponsored a presentation by alumna Hannah Siebold on her experiences as a Peace Corps volunteer in Sierra Leone. Katelin Grande participated in a panel discussion in connection with the BARD MAT program on Learning to Teach, the Longview. Through the Center for Civic Engagement, students from Bard assisted RHS student with writing projects. RHS student artwork was displayed at Columbia Greene Community College. Two RHS students have been named National Merit Scholarship finalists. The Spanish Club will be hosting a FIFA Video Game Tournament. The Speech and Debate Club will travel to Bard for a tournament. The RHS Band will be visiting West Point. 

4.3
Board Committee Reports*
Curriculum: Dr. Kantaros reported that the Committee reviewed the Kindergarten Report Card and the issue of study halls in the High School. The Committee is trying to determine if more electives of greater interest to the students should be offered as a means to cut down on the number of study halls. The question was raised as to whether students choose study halls because they don’t like the offerings or because not enough are offered. The Committee also discussed the CELT recommendations and Mr. Kreps noted the need to talk about technology as a sequence. There is also a need for collaboration between the school, the community and the students. There is a need for both a vision and a plan. Technology could become a graduation requirement, rather than being treated as an elective. The administration will develop a strategic plan with the financial implications outlined. 
Mr. Phelan reported that the administration is working with CELT to develop the strategic plan and should have a first draft next week. The Visioning Session is in the planning stages with a tentative date of March 8, probably around noon to 3 pm. The district will reach out to the various stakeholder groups to ensure good representation. The suggestion was made that a second session be scheduled to accommodate those who cannot attend a daytime meeting.
Discussion followed about study halls and electives. Support was expressed for concentrating on academics. Support was also expressed for altering the mix of current electives to lessen the reliance on art and music and possibly looking at “wish” list items in computer, PLTW, social studies and drama, but with a question raised about the inclusion of drama. The language describing current offerings was also discussed, with a need for greater clarity regarding the stated need for having completed pre-requisites and increased communications with the parents regarding electives.
Finance: Dr. Kantaros reported that the Committee reviewed the year end reports but not all expenses have been finalized so the Committee cannot yet make a recommendation on fund balance. The Committee hopes to meet again before the Budget Workshop. The Committee discussed the proper level of expenditure. The Committee also discussed the lunch program and the significant downward trend in participation rates since 2007, as compared with the increase in the price of a meal. A trial of a period of cost reduction in an effort to increase participation is being considered. The Culinary Institute has once again reached out to the District to offer assistance with the food service program. The bond closing should be held February 28. 
President Burns suggested that a special committee could be created to look into the situation with the lunch program. A recent report in NYSSBA concerned a District that dropped out of the federal program so federal mandates could be set aside and a new program developed in an effort to increase food program revenue. It might be worthwhile contacting that District. Suggestions from the Internal Auditor will be welcome. 

A brief discussion followed about information needed by the Finance Committee, and the need to develop a charter outlining the specific goals should a special group be assembled to study the food service program. 
Audit: Dr. Kantaros reported that the Committee had interviewed candidates for the external auditor position. There was a significant price difference among the candidates. The new Claims Auditor has started and the Committee will meet with him soon. An Internal Auditor has been retained and will start in March.
Policy: Mr. Fleischhauer reported that the Committee met on February 14th,  discussed Policy 5280 on Interscholastic Athletics and Policy 5305, and drafted wording changes. 
Personnel: President Burns reported that the Committee is pursuing a date to meet with the Student Council, discussed the negotiations and hiring processes, and discussed the Common Application for college admission. More information is needed regarding going online with the Common Application.

A brief discussion followed about perhaps bringing Mr. Kreps into the hiring process sooner than is typical. One Board member questioned the practice of using the criteria of student teaching in the District or having graduated from the District for placement in the first rank for interviewing and expressed a preference for academic achievement as the guiding criteria.
4.4 
BOCES Board Nominations and Elections*

Mr. Phelan noted that there are two seats available on the BOCES Board that need to filled through election by the Boards of the component districts this spring. Rhinebeck is one of eight districts eligible to nominate a candidate to run for election to fill one of the two positions. If the District wishes to make a nomination, it must be done by the March 12th Board meeting.


4.5 
2013-14 Budget Development Update*

Mr. Phelan noted that there was an update to the trends chart compiled by Mr. Slayton a few years ago tracking the vote and the accompanying increase in the budget and the tax levy. The current gap between the maximum allowable budget increase and the current draft is $182,354. There are still unknowns. Although the budget process was started earlier this year, considerations of budget items are still delayed since the process is ahead of the costs coming in.

Mr. Phelan will have his ranking of the items on the wish list at the Budget Workshop. The principals have been asked for a list of those items they would be willing to give up in order to be able to fund items on their wish lists. It is hoped they will have the information by the next Administrative Council meeting on March 5.

President Burns reminded all present that the Budget Workshop will be held on Saturday, March 9.

5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

President Burns commented on the good news delivered in the Principal’s Reports. Mr. Phelan noted that the girls basketball team had earned a spot in post-season sectional competition.
5.2 
Old Business

The Board members briefly discussed the NYSSBA legislative agenda in the context of meeting with local legislators. It was agreed that all three, Assemblymembers Cahill and Barrett, and Senator Gipson, will be contacted regarding meeting with the Board.

Mr. Phelan will contact Mayor Reardon to find out where the Village of Rhinebeck stands in terms of the proposed PILOT agreement for the Northern Dutchess Hospital expansion project.
5.3 
Public Comment

None
5.4 
Other

None
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:

6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*

6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve participation in cooperative bidding with the Dover Union Free School District for food services commodities and services for the 2013-14 school year. (See attached resolution)*
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurers’ Report (General Fund, January 2013; Extra Classroom Fund, January 2013).*
6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Rena Genther as 2012-13 High School Yearbook advisor effective February 15, 2013.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.2 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the District Audit Committee, the Board voted to appoint Toski & Co., P.C. as the external audit firm for the 2012-13 school year through the 2016- 17 school year. Services include: audit RCSD financial statements in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the US; audit RCSD major federal programs; issue report on compliance and internal control over financial reporting; audit of RCSD’s Extraclassroom Activity Fund annually; prepare letter to management detailing comments and suggestions for improvements in internal controls or general management techniques; prepare US Form SF-SAC; deliver 25 copies of final reports and PDF version; attend meeting with the Audit Committee to review the draft audit, management letter and recommendations; and attend meeting with the Board at a regularly scheduled public meeting to review the results of the audit. The all-inclusive maximum annual fees for the above services, for the following years ending June 30, are: 



June 30, 2013

$16,300
June 30, 2016

$17,500


June 30, 2014

$16,700
June 30, 2017

$17,900*


June 30, 2015

$17,100
Prior to the vote, President Burns thanked the Audit Committee for their accomplishments this year. Vice President Slayton thanked the previous auditing firm for its service to the District, noting that it is good practice to change auditors periodically.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 
+Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve Spring coaches/advisors for the 2012-13 school year:


Track:

Girls Varsity

Christopher Sneed

$3,898 





Boys Varsity

John Lombardo 

$3,898

Girls Modified
Marc Burg


$2,395




Boys Modified
David Aierstok

$2,395

Softball:
Modified 

Henry Frischknecht

$2,286
Crew: 

Boys Varsity

Douglas Mulqueen

$4,381


Girls Varsity 

Ralph Bosco 


$4,381*
6.4 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the recommendation of David Aierstok to conduct Selection Classification fitness testing for the 2012-13 spring sports season, as necessary.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of a Baldwin upright piano from Mr. Brian Mastroeni to the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School Music Department. (See attached.)*
Prior to the vote, Dr. Kantaros expressed thanks for the donation as a welcome gift that will greatly enhance student performances at CLS.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

6.6 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the permanent Civil Service appointment of Miriam Denatale as Teacher Aide, effective March 1, 2013.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

6.7 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the permanent Civil Service appointment of Kelly Sherrod as Teacher Aide, effective March 1, 2013.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the permanent Civil Service appointment of Beth Heady as Teacher Aide, effective March 1, 2013.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

6.9 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the permanent Civil Service appointment of Lucy Munger as Monitor, effective March 14, 2013.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED



6.10 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the appointment of  Daria Barry to the position of Teacher Aide (1.0 FTE), at a salary of Step 1 ($19,803 – pro-rated), in accordance with the ANIE Salary Schedule for 2010-11, effective February 20, 2013 through June 21, 2013.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

6.11 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Katelin Grande as High School Yearbook advisor, effective February 27, 2013.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.12 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the permanent Civil Service appointment of Meredith Hovey as Food Service Worker, effective March 5, 2013.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.13 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to adopt the following resolution:


BE IT RESOLVED, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, that the Board of Education hereby approves the contract with Dutchess County BOCES for the acquisition of computer/technology hardware, software, and related equipment through a three-year installment purchase agreement (IPA) commencing in the 2012-2013 school year, with a total principal cost of $68,105.45; and


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Rhinebeck Central School District will 
pay Dutchess County BOCES through its regular monthly billing cycle over the 
three-year period to commence during the 2012-2013 school year.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.14 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and substitute non-instructional staff for the 2012-13 school year. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN




MOTION CARRIED
7.0 
Proposed Executive Session

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 9:05 pm for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of a particular faculty member.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 9:32 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.15  
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the following resolution:
BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Education hereby authorizes the Board President to inform the Rhinebeck Teachers Association of the Board’s decision regarding denial of Grievance #2012-2013-2, subsequent to the Level III Grievance Hearing in accordance with the timelines prescribed in Article XV, Section 1 of the 2011-2014 RTA contract.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.16 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following resolution:

BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Education hereby grants to Employee No. 2011-12-01T an extension of paid administrative leave, effective January 1, 2013 through May 1, 2013.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
6.17 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted  to approve an extension of the appointment of David Jutton as a long-term substitute in the position of Physical Education teacher at Rhinebeck High School, effective March 1, 2013 concluding on May 1, 2013, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 2 BA ($52,236 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2012-13 RTA Salary Schedule.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED
8.0
Adjournment

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:35 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Hatter); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph L. Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore

